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CALL TO ORDER.  The Chair, Harry Moore, called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag at 7:00 PM.
ROLL CALL.  Members present were Councilors Cain, Fellows, Keller, Larochelle, Lunt, Moore and Robishaw. Also present were Glenn Michalowski, Town Manager; Kristin Collins, Town Attorney; Ross Cunningham, Economic & Community Development Director; Mark Stambach, Code Enforcement Officer; Steve Aievoli, Sewer Superintendent; Amy MacDonnell, Deputy Chief Lisbon Emergency; and approximately 20 citizens in the audience.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Per 1 MRSA Section 405 (6) (C) Acquisition of Real Property or Economic Development
VOTE (2023-83) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Keller, moved to go into Executive Session per 1 MRSA section 405 (6) (C) Acquisition of Real Property or Economic Development at 7:01 PM.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
VOTE (2022-83A) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Cain, moved to come out of Executive Session at 7:20 PM. 
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
good news & recognition
Proclamation—National Building Safety Month
VOTE (2023-84) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to adopt the following Proclamation:
Whereas, our Town is committed to recognizing that our growth and strength depends on the safety and essential role our homes, buildings and infrastructure play, both in everyday life and when disasters strike, and; 

Whereas, our confidence in the resilience of these buildings that make up our community is achieved through the devotion of vigilant guardians––building safety and fire prevention officials, architects, engineers, builders, tradespeople, design professionals, laborers, plumbers and others in the construction industry—who work year-round to ensure the safe construction of buildings, and; 

Whereas, these guardians are dedicated members of the International Code Council, a nonprofit that brings together local, state, territorial, tribal and federal officials who are experts in the built environment to create and implement the highest-quality codes to protect us in the buildings where we live, learn, work and play, and; 

Whereas, these modern building codes include safeguards to protect the public from hazards such as hurricanes, snowstorms, tornadoes, wildland fires, floods and earthquakes, and; 

Whereas, Building Safety Month is sponsored by the International Code Council to remind the public about the critical role of our communities’ largely unknown protectors of public safety—our local code officials—who assure us of safe, sustainable and affordable buildings that are essential to our prosperity, and; 

Whereas “It Starts with You,” The theme for Building Safety Month 2023, encourages us all to raise awareness about building safety on a personal, local and global scale, and; 

Whereas, each year, in observance of Building Safety Month, people all over the world are asked to consider the commitment to improve building safety, resilience and economic investment at home and in the community, and to acknowledge the essential service provided to all of us by local and state building departments, fire prevention bureaus and federal agencies in protecting lives and property. 

NOW, THEREFORE, WE, the Town Council of Lisbon, Maine, do hereby proclaim the month of May 2023 as Building Safety Month.  Accordingly, we encourage our citizens to join us as we participate in Building Safety Month activities.
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
PUBLIC HEARINGs
Public Hearing for Dangerous Building – Union Street Property

Approve Fee changes for Itinerant Vendors and Victualers Permits

Victualer’s Licenses for Sweet Cakes Bake Shop, Anything Goes & Smokin Phils Belly Bustin BBQ

Chapter 42 Stormwater Management, Article IV. Post-Construction Stormwater Management, Section 42-121 (2)

Chapter 54- Article III-Swimming pools Sec. 54-71-Definitions

Chapter 70, Article IV-Dist. Regulations, Division 14. Dimensional Requirements, Sec. 70-536 Table of Dimensional Requirements

Amendments to Appendix C – Fee Schedule - Transfer Station Fee Changes

Medical Marijuana Retail Store Renewal- Lisbon Cannabis, 5 Canal Street

Adult Use Marijuana Retail Store Renewal for River Driver Cannabis Co.

Medical Marijuana Retail Store License – Smoky Falls

Special Amusement & Liquor License Renewal - Sandra Harkins d/b/a Railroad Restaurant & Pub

The Chair opened each of  the public hearings; there were no comments. The Chair closed the public hearings.

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response for agenda items—None 
CONSENT AGENDA

VOTE (2023-85) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to accept the Consent Agenda as presented.

A. Municipal Accounts Payable Warrants − $ 298,793.52

B. Municipal Payroll Warrants − $ 189,315.79  

C. School Accounts Payable Warrants− $ 116,630.87

D. School Payroll Warrants – $ 757,913.05

E. Minutes of May 2nd and May 9th 

F. Medical Marijuana Retail Store Renewal- Lisbon Cannabis, 5 Canal Street

G. Adult Use Marijuana Retail Store Renewal for River Driver Cannabis Co.

H. Medical Marijuana Retail Store License – Smoky Falls

I. Special Amusement & Liquor License Renewal - Sandra Harkins d/b/a Railroad Restaurant & Pub

J. Renewal Victualer’s Licenses

K. Victualer’s Licenses for Sweet Cakes Bake Shop & Anything Goes 

L. Victualer’s & Itinerant Vendor for Smokin’ Phil’s Belly Bustin’ BBQ

M. Set Public Hearing for Municipal Budget & CIP Budget for June 20th

Order passed – Vote 7-0.

COUNCIL ORDERS, RESOLUTIONS, & ORDINANCES
UNION STREET – DANGEROUS BUILDING
Item taken up out of order.

INTRODUCTION: 
 
Town Council

of the

Town of Lisbon, Maine

May 16, 2023

Title: Dangerous Building – 6 Union Street, Lisbon, Maine

WHEREAS, it has come to the attention of the Town of Lisbon that a residential structure located at 6 Union Street (the “Building”) is a structurally unsafe, a fire hazard, unsuitable for the use or occupancy to which it is put, constitutes a hazard to health or safety because of inadequate maintenance or dilapidation, and is otherwise dangerous to life or property; and

WHEREAS, the Town’s Code Enforcement Officer has found, upon inspection of the Structure that:
i.
The Building was heavily damaged by fire on February 4, 2023;

ii.
The Building is missing over half of its roof system, which has allowed the interior of the Building to be exposed to the elements;

iii.
The general condition of the Building is uninhabitable due to the extensive structural damage resulting from the fire; and

iv.
The Building is located immediately adjacent to the public way, and debris from the building has fallen into the public way.

WHEREAS, the Town Council on May 16, 2023 held a hearing pursuant to 17 M.R.S.A. § 2851, having continued the hearing from May 9, 2023;

WHEREAS, the Owner of the Building, Hansel Z. Garcia, was duly notified of said hearing pursuant to 17 M.R.S.A. § 2857 and acknowledged the continuance to May 16, 2023; and

WHEREAS, the Town’s Code Enforcement Officer, Mark C. Stambach, testified at the hearing as to his findings regarding the Building, as stated above and contained within a memorandum to the Council dated April 27, 2023;

NOW THEREFORE, the Town Council hereby ORDERS, that:

1. The Town Council accepts the findings of the Code Enforcement Officer as stated above as true and hereby accepts said findings as its own.

2. The Building, located at 6 Union Street, Tax Map U05, Lot 211, is hereby declared to be a “dangerous building,” as defined by 17 M.R.S.A. §2851, that is:

a. Unsuitable for use or occupancy as a residential dwelling;

b. Is structurally unsafe;

c. Constitutes a health or safety hazard because of inadequate maintenance or dilapidation; and

d. Risks harm to the public and property within the public way adjacent to the Building.
Therefore, the Building is adjudged to be a dangerous nuisance.

3. For the above reasons, the Town Council ORDERS that the Owner shall: 1) immediately secure the Building and placard it as unfit for habitation; and 2) within 30 days of the date of this Order, in consultation with the Code Enforcement Officer and in compliance with all relevant local, state and federal laws, demolish the Building; and remove and properly dispose of all debris from the Building. The Code Enforcement Officer may, in his discretion, grant a single extension of the time for the Owner to demolish the Building by no more than 30 days, if reasonable progress is being made toward complying with this Order.

4. If said Building is not removed by the stated date or any granted extension, the Town or its properly engaged agents or contractors may enter the property and remove the Building. All expenses relating to the removal of the Building and abatement of the nuisance shall be repaid to the Town by the owner within 30 days after the Town’s demand, or a special tax shall be assessed against the land on which the building was located for the amount of the expenses, and that amount shall be included on the next annual warrant to the Tax Collector for collection and collected in the same manner as other Town taxes are collected. Expenses to be recovered shall include, but are not limited to, the cost of title searches, location reports, service of process, reasonable attorney's fees, costs of removal of the building, any costs incurred in securing the building pending its removal and all other costs incurred by the Town that are reasonably related to the removal of the building. The Town shall also reserve the right to collect any expenses through a civil action.

5. An appeal of this Order may be made to the Androscoggin County Superior Court, pursuant to M.R. Civ. P. 80B, within 30 days of the date of the Order.
Town Attorney Kristin Collins described the processes to handle a dangerous building. She stated that Mr. Garcia should be allowed to speak on the matter.
Mark Stambach said the burned building has been exposed to the weather since February 4th. He said it is extensively damaged and there is no value to saving the building.

Ms. Collins said the Town is trying to work with a buyer, they are working on getting a demo permit. She explained the main issue is whether there is asbestos. If not, the buyer will demolish the property. She said the buyer is working on plans for a new building and has asked for 60 days to get this done. She said the Town could allow 30 days and extend it to 60 if needed. 

Monica Kelly of Forest, VA said she is the executive assistant for the buyer, William Chapman.

COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Moore asked what Mr. Chapman’s plans are. Ms. Kelly said he will remove the building, but is not sure what he wants to build. She said Mr. Chapman wants to bring something of benefit to the community. She added that, although the sale is still in the works, they are not worried about the sale. She also said they Mr. Chapman plans to go through with the purchase whether or not there is asbestos. 

Councilor Larochelle said his biggest concern is the location, that neighbors have been contacting councilors about it. He said he is hoping it will be 30 days.
VOTE (2023-87) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to approve the Dangerous Building Order as presented by the Town Attorney with the verbal changes as discussed.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.

AWARD CONTRACT FOR EMS SERVICES
Item taken up out of order.
INTRODUCTION: 
WHEREAS, the Town Council of Lisbon received proposals from two entities, to provide Emergency Medical Services (EMS) for the town; and

WHEREAS, the Town Council held a workshop to thoroughly review the proposals and ask additional questions of the bidders to determine the most responsive and responsible proposal; and

WHEREAS, Lisbon Emergency has demonstrated the ability to provide the staffing necessary for EMS services and is currently physically located in the town of Lisbon, ensuring rapid response times and familiarity with the community; and

WHEREAS, based upon all information available to the Council, it believes Lisbon Emergency to be better situated to provide quality and reliability of EMS services in Lisbon; and

WHEREAS, Lisbon Emergency has indicated their willingness to engage in good faith discussions with the Town of Lisbon and regional partners to explore potential consolidation and develop a permanent solution to address the town's EMS needs;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED BY THE TOWN COUNCIL OF LISBON:

Section 1. The Town Council hereby selects Lisbon Emergency as the EMS provider for the Town of Lisbon, with an award amount of $334,626.96, based on their demonstrated ability to provide the necessary staffing, their physical location within the town, and their commitment to collaborate with the town and regional partners to address the town's EMS needs.

Section 2. The Town Manager is hereby authorized and directed to negotiate and execute a contract with Lisbon Emergency for the provision of EMS services, subject to the review and approval of the Town Attorney.

Section 3. The Town Council encourages Lisbon Emergency to engage in good faith discussions with the Town of Lisbon and regional partners to explore potential consolidation opportunities and to work collaboratively to develop a permanent solution that addresses the town's EMS needs.

Section 4. This Order shall take effect on July 1, 2023.
COUNCILOR COMMENTS: Councilor Moore approved of the idea of collaboration and consolidation to provide the best EMS service for the Town. Councilor Moore thanked both agencies, United Ambulance and Lisbon Emergency, for their thoughtful presentations.
VOTE (2023-86) Councilor Robishaw, seconded by Councilor Cain, moved to award the EMS Services contract to Lisbon Emergency effective July 1, 2023.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.

SEWER EXTENSION

INTRODUCTION: Sewer Superintendent Steve Aievoli provided information for the Council, which Mr. Michalowski recommended be approved.

Two property owners on Main Street have expressed interest in connecting to the town sewer. These two properties are not within the current location of the town sewer and are just outside the area of the current sewer replacement project.

Working with Mandy Olver, Shane Amoroso and McGee Construction, we have come up with a plan to extend the town sewer main to allow these two properties to connect to the town sewer and too have town sewer available for two other properties to connect to in the future.

I would like to propose the sewer department pay for $20k of the installation of this extension. The remaining cost would be split between the two property owners as follows:

1. Current estimates for this extension is $38k and I then subtracted $20k for the amount the sewer department would pay if approved.

2. I then divided the remaining $18k by 180’ and got an amount of $100 per foot.

3. For the extension to get to 132 Main Street is 65’. 65’*$100 = $6500.

4. The remainder of the extension is 115’ to get to 133 Main Street. 115’*$100 = $11,500.

5. Any amount over $38k for the installation of the extension other than ledge should be paid by the sewer department once an agreement is in place.

These amounts are dependent on whether any ledge is found in the proposed location. If ledge is encountered and depending on the location of it, the amounts would need to be re-evaluated.

This extension if installed would extend the town sewer by 180’ and install a stub from the town sewer to the edge of the right-of-way of three properties. The homeowners would be required to hire a contractor to install the remaining portion of their new sewer connection from their home to the stub as well as hire a plumber to make any internal plumbing changes if required to connect their home to this new sewer connection.

In order for this extension to move forward, the Sewer Use Ordinance states Town Council approval is required. I would like to seek Town Council approval at the May 16, 2023 council meeting to move forward with the extension if all parties are on-board.
VOTE (2023-88) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to approve a Sewer Extension on Main Street as presented with the condition that the Sewer Department comes back to Council if costs rise too much due to ledge.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.

Victualer’s License – Olive Pit Brewing Co.
INTRODUCTION:  The Clerk explained that this would normally be on the Consent Agenda but was separated due to Councilor Cain’s ownership of Olive Pit.
VOTE (2023-89) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to approve the Victualer’s License for Olive Pit Brewing Co.
Order passed – Vote 6-0. (Abstain-Cain)

Conditional Victualer’s License – Angelo’s Pizza
INTRODUCTION: Code Enforcement Officer Mark Stambach said that since 2019 the Fire Suppression system has not been inspected. He said that it will be inspected and should be done every year.
VOTE (2023-90) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to approve the Victualer’s License for Angelo’s Pizza with the condition that the Fire Suppression equipment pass State inspection within 30 days.

 Approve Fee changes for Itinerant Vendors and Victualers Permits
Second Reading
APPENDIX C – FEE SCHEDULE

BUSINESSES

                                        …

	 10-253
	Itinerant vendors application fee:
	

	
	Temporary stands (90 days or less)

                              Up to 30 days
	25.00

	
	Six months itinerant vendor
	100.00

	
	12 months itinerant vendor
	150.00

100.00

	
	One week carnivals and festivals
	200.00

	
	12-month outdoor flea market
	100.00


                                        …

	 82-51
	Victualer establishment annual license fee:
	

	
	Restaurants and all others, excluding itinerant vendors
	100.00

	
	Itinerant vendors/food trucks           
	50.00

1 year

	
	Itinerant vendors/food trucks           
	25.00

1 Week

	
	Reinspection by health officer or codes enforcement officer, per reinspection
	150.00


…

VOTE (2023-91) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to approve the fee changes for Itinerant Vendors and Victualer’s Permits as presented. 
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Chapter 42 - Post-Construction Stormwater Management, Sect 42-121(2)
Second Reading
ARTICLE IV. POST-CONSTRUCTION STORMWATER MANAGEMENT
DIVISION 3. POST-CONSTRUCTION STORMWATER MANAGEMENT PLAN COMPLIANCE
Sec. 42-121. General requirements. 
Any person owning, operating, leasing or having control over stormwater management facilities required by a post-construction stormwater management plan approved under this ordinance shall demonstrate compliance with that plan as follows. 
(1) That person or a qualified post-construction stormwater inspector hired by that person, shall, at least annually, inspect the stormwater management facilities, including but not limited to any parking areas, catch basins, drainage swales, detention basins and ponds, pipes and related structures, in accordance with all municipal and state inspection, cleaning and maintenance requirements of the approved post-construction stormwater management plan. 
(2) If the stormwater management facilities require maintenance to function as intended by the approved post-construction stormwater management plan, that person shall take corrective action(s) to address the deficiency or deficiencies no later than 60 days following the date the deficiency was identified. If 60 days is not possible, then the permittee must establish an expeditious schedule to complete the maintenance and establish a record of the deficiency and corrective action(s) taken. 
(3) That person shall employ a qualified post-construction stormwater inspector to provide, on or by March 1 of each year, a completed and signed certification to the enforcement authority in a form identical to that attached as Appendix 2 to this ordinance, certifying that the stormwater management facilities have been inspected, and that they are adequately maintained and functioning as intended by the approved post-construction stormwater management plan, or that they require maintenance or repair, describing any required maintenance and any deficiencies found during inspection of the stormwater management facilities, and, if the stormwater management facilities require maintenance or repair of deficiencies in order to function as intended by the approved post-construction stormwater management plan, the person shall provide a record of the required maintenance or deficiency and corrective action(s) taken. 
(C.M. of 3-3-2015, V. 2015-57; C.M. of 3-17-2015, V. 2015-71 ) 
…
VOTE (2023-92) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Larochelle, moved to amend Chapter 42 - Post-Construction Stormwater Management, Sect 42-121(2) as presented.
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Chapter 54 - Article III-Swimming  Pools Sec. 54-71-Definitions
Second Reading
Sec. 54-71. Definitions.
The following words, terms and phrases, when used in this article, shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this section, except where the context clearly indicates a different meaning:
Swimming pool means any outdoor artificial receptacle, either in the ground or above the ground, having a surface area of 250square feet or more and designed to hold water to a depth of at least 24 inches, the primary purpose of which is for swimming or bathing.
(Code 1983, § 4-301)
Cross reference(s)-Definitions generally, § 1-2.
VOTE (2023-93) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to Amend Chapter 54- Article III-Swimming Pools Sec. 54-71-Definitions as presented.
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Chapter 70, Article IV-Dist. Regulations, Division 14.
Dimensional Requirements, Sec. 70-536 Table of Dimensional Requirements—Second Reading
INTRODUCTION: The attached Table 70-536 has a footnote number change in the Commercial district line. The maximum ration impervious surface column had a footnote #4 that does not appear to relate to the topic described within the footnotes. It states; '4 Without public water and sanitary sewer, 20,000 square feet or large enough to provide adequate on-site sewage disposal, depending on soil type and amount of water.' This footnote appears to reference the minimum lot size, as used in the Village district, Minimum Lot Size/Density.

The Industrial district has the footnote #7 which does relate directly to impervious surface. It states; '7 The ratio of impervious surface to total lot area shall not exceed 30 percent; except that where a stormwater management plan indicates no net stormwater runoff increase, a ratio in excess of 30 percent but not more than 60 percent may be authorized by the permitting authority.'

[image: image1.emf]
Mr. Stambach confirmed that he believes that this is a typo and just needs to be changed from footnote 4 to footnote 7.
VOTE (2023-94) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to Amend Chapter 70, Article IV-Dist. Regulations, Division14. Dimensional Requirements, Sec. 70-536 Table of Dimensional Requirements as presented.
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Amendments to Appendix C – Fee Schedule - Transfer Station Fee Changes
Second Reading
APPENDIX C – FEE SCHEDULE
…
	
SOLID WASTE TRANSFER AND RECYCLING FACILITY

	

	 98-38
	There shall be no fee for disposal of waste materials at the site except for the following:
	

	
	Residential Permit:
	

	
	a. Residents
	30.00 52.00


	
	b. Business
	30.00 52.00


	 98-39(b)
	Temporary Permits issued for no more than 6 months:
	

	
	a. Residents
	30.00 52.00


	
	b. Nonresidents
	30.00 52.00



VOTE (2023-95) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to Amend Appendix C – Fee Schedule as presented. 

Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Lisbon ATV Clubs Grant Endorsement
INTRODUCTION:  Ross Cunningham requested the Council authorize Town Manager and staff to work with the Riverside Trail Riders to submit and coordinate a municipal grant for trail maintenance. This grant is 90% from Bureau of Parks and Lands and 10% from Riverside Trail Riders. The Town of Lisbon would be a fiscal administrator of the grant.
VOTE (2023-96) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to authorize the Town Manager and staff to coordinate and submit a municipal grant for trail maintenance as the fiscal administrator of the grant.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Approve Town Manager to enter into MOU with ATV Clubs
INTRODUCTION:  Ross Cunningham said we’ve drafted the MOU and heard back from one of the clubs, we’re waiting to hear back from the other one.
VOTE (2023-97) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the ATV Clubs.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
CDBG Bid Acceptance for 210 Lisbon Street

INTRODUCTION:  Ross Cunningham said the siding company could not meet the deadline for the full bid, so just the windows will be done at the Bootlegger building owned by Traci Austin at 210 Lisbon Street. He reported that Portland Glass bid $16,908.89 and recommended Council accept and approve the bid for the windows only.

VOTE (2023-98) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Larochelle, moved to approve the CDBG amount for new windows from Portland Glass for 210 Lisbon Street in the amount of $16,908.89.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Finance Committee Recommendation on Municipal Budget & CIP and
Set Public Hearing for June 20th
INTRODUCTION:  Kevin Ridley, Finance Committee member, said the Committee met on May 8th and it was a very informative discussion. Mr. Ridley affirmed that the recommendations he presented are recommendations which the Finance Committee asked him to present, but he did not confirm they are solely the Finance Committee’s. He said he did a budget analysis and they need more data, which the Finance Director is looking into. 

He said the Finance Committee recommends the request for a new dog park fence and parking lot at Summer Street park be withdrawn, and asked that the Conservation Committee contact the State Forestry Department to put out bids for harvesting. He said the funds from that would be for Summer Street Park improvements, starting with a parking lot. He said the Finance Committee sees the building of a dog fence as a very extravagant use of Town funds. He said the Town has a Forest Management Plan for both Summer Street and Beaver Parks and he believes that the Summer Street Park is ready for harvesting.
Mr. Ridley said a new motor for Parks is acceptable, but the heat cost of $2,700.00 per year for electric heat in the lodge is unacceptable. He suggested a timer or heating as needed versus around the clock to save money, along with some other possible options. He said $27,000.00 over the next 10 years is an extravagant cost to heat the lodge. 

The next item Mr. Ridley addressed was the schedule of paving to bring town roads up to minimum standards over the next 10 years. He said it is not in the taxpayer’s best interest. He recommended sticking to a plan and providing consistent funding, and that it is a case of pay now or pay more later. 

Mr. Ridley said the addition of two more firefighters comes at a significant expense and said the Fire Chief should present written rationale for the expenditure. He suggested there be a call for firefighters on the town’s electronic sign to help fill the need.

Next Mr. Ridley said the town needs to factor in the cost of borrowing. He said the town needs to live and govern within its means, or the town taxpayers will suffer the consequences. He said we need to consider Capital expenses, the cheap money days are gone. He said he understood that the Fire Chief sent a letter to the council with an explanation for the firefighters and urged them to study it.
VOTE (2023-99) Councilor Lunt, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to accept the Finance Committee’s Municipal budget and Municipal CIP report.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
OTHER business
UPDATE FROM FRIENDS OF WORUMBO 
Traci Austin presented an update from the Friends of Worumbo (FOW), which is under the umbrella of Positive Change Lisbon. She said the new acronym for the Worumbo site is WREC, which stands for Worumbo Riverfront Event Center. 

Ms. Austin said profits from WREC events will pay for operations and maintenance such as mowing, plowing and other maintenance costs. She said so far WREC has scheduled the Blues Festival, a carnival for the Moxie Festival, Farmer’s markets and three concerts including “Surfing the Falls” on September 2nd.  She said the concerts are all ticketed events. In addition, she said there will be a Worumbo Fun Run on October 21st and will be a community event. These events will bring customers to the Lisbon businesses.

Ms. Austin said there will be a public forum on May 23rd at Worumbo (rain or shine) to find out more about what events people want to see there. She said some things for the future will perhaps be a post & beam structure and public bathrooms.

Councilor Robishaw said a lot of residents want to know what’s going on, what else can the Council do? He suggested a bulletin board at the site, something like that.

Ms. Austin replied that weather issues would affect something outdoors like that. She said they are working on a website, their goal is to have events every Friday, Saturday and Sunday. She said social media and eventually the website will have a full calendar.

Councilor Moore asked about how sponsorship will work. Ms. Austin said they are working on a structure for sponsorship and other options. She said the sponsors of the Blues Festival are not WREC sponsors, they are Blues Festival sponsors. 

Councilor Moore asked how event holders are vetted. Ms. Austin responded that WREC has a mission statement, they have a board and forms and categories. She said they must align with the mission statement and address public safety issues.

Mr. Michalowski said the trenching has been started for the lighting to be installed. Mr. Cunningham said that Enterprise Electric hopes to have it hooked up by June 14.

remote meeting policy discussion

Councilor Fellows said that after the working rules were changed in March it put the remote policy and working rules in conflict. He said he spoke with legal and there are two items to address. First, the remote policy needs to be brought up to current state statutes. He said we have a policy that covers Council and any boards and committees who don’t have policies of their own. The Council policy, he explained, is not designed to cover all of them.  Second, we need to take into consideration that other committees may need to change their remote meeting policies due to that. He said his recommendation is to ask the Town staff and attorney to re-write and clean up the policy to bring it up to date. 

COUNCIL COMMITTEE REPORTS
1. School: No report.
2. Planning Board: Councilor Fellows said at the last meeting the board approved drywall at the old Getty station, he said they want to make it look nice. He said Phase I of the Worumbo plan has been approved. He also said ROS I & II have interesting new changes, the board is giving the Planner direction.
3. Lisbon Development Committee: Ross Cunningham said they are waiting to hear from legal about the abandoned property issue. He said the next meeting is June 14th. The Chair asked Councilor Lunt to be sure to attend that meeting.
4. Conservation Commission:  Councilor Moore said he did not attend the recent meeting.
5. Recreation Committee:  Councilor Larochelle said there was discussion re: the summer programs. He said MTM discussion will come to the Council soon. Additionally, the before and after school programs are outgrowing their space, and there is work to be done. He said other places are growing, too, and we need to re-assess the functions of the building.
6. County Budget Committee:  No report.
7. Library Governing Board: Councilor Keller said Diane Nadeau is retiring soon, they are working on the plan to move the library forward.
8. Water Commission: Councilor Fellows said they are flushing now and beginning the corrosion control process, starting with chlorination, then the corrosion control. He said people will notice the difference.
9. Finance Committee:  Councilor Robishaw said they met recently, that Mr. Ridley did a good job with the report to Council. He said the Committee is struggling for members with two vacancies, that it takes dedication and time. Mr. Michalowski added that there are no regular meetings, this committee is ad hoc and meets when needed.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Michalowski said he has an update on the Borrough Road Bridge. He said Maine has hit the threshold for FEMA reimbursement, so we are trying for that. He said the road is reduced to one lane, but that trucks and buses can use it. He said we will need to identify funding sources. He also said he met with an engineer about sitelines at Maple & Summer Street and a speed limit sign will be posted.

Mr. Michalowski went on to thank the Boy Scouts for their outstanding efforts in keeping our water clean and educating residents about stormwater pollution. He said we now have two new tax collectors in the front office, and will be hiring at the Police Department, Library, and Summer Day Camp. He added that the town will reject the loam bid as too high. Additionally, the Blues Festival wants to put the stage in a different place than last time, extending onto the sidewalk. He said the Police Chief will assess for approval of that.
APPOINTMENTS—None 
councilor COMMUNICATIONS

Councilor Lunt asked what the situation with the audit is. Mr. Michalowski said the Finance Director has been hounding them. They are resolving reconciliations, and that the former Finance Director did that when she was here so they didn’t have to do it before. 

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response FOR NEW ITEMS
Norm Albert of Lisbon said he would like to have an attendance policy for Council liaisons for committee meetings. He also asked where the money for the lights at the Worumbo site came from. Mr. Michalowski said it came from an ECD tiff that was part of a Council order last year for safety lighting.

adjoURNment
VOTE (2023-100) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to adjourn at 9:11 PM.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
Lisa M. Ward, Council Secretary
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